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MEMO
               

Planning and Coordination Department

To:

Water Superintendents, Fully Supplied Communities Exceeding Action Level 

From:

Stephen Estes-Smargiassi, Director, Planning Department

Via: 

Via FAX and US Postal Service

Date:

July 27, 2004

Subject:
Required Lead Service Replacement Programs– Please Read Immediately

As you know, DEP has declared that the MWRA system did not meet the lead Action Level under the Lead and Copper Rule (LCR) for 2003.  In its letter to MWRA dated April 29, 2004, DEP required that that any individual community that exceeded the lead Action Level locally must develop a lead service replacement program (LSRP).  From the September 2003 sample round, there were ten communities individually above the action Level.  In a letter dated today, July 27, 2004, DEP is notifying four additional communities that they exceeded the lead Action Level in samples collected between March and June of 2004, even though the MWRA system as a whole was below the Action Level. DEP is requiring that the four communities submit a plan by September 1, 2004.  This memo provides technical assistance to help your community respond to that requirement.


In June 2004, the MWRA Board of Directors approved revisions to the Local Pipeline Assistance Program making lead service replacement an eligible activity for zero interest loans.  For more information contact your LPAP representative, or Carl Leone at 617 788-4356 or Carl.Leone@mwra.state.state.ma.us.

Lead and Copper Rule Requirements:

The LCR requires that a lead service replace program have the following elements.  For consistency and to ease implementation, MWRA is providing a number of draft documents that you can customize for your own community. 

1. Communities must replace 7% of the initial number of lead service lines annually.  The initial number of lead services is the number in place at the beginning of the lead service replacement program.  You must determine from your local records how many lead services are currently in place as of August 2004.  

You should attempt to accurately determine that number as part of developing the LSRP for submission by September1st.   If your records do not enable you to make an accurate determination of the number of lead services immediately, you should conservatively estimate the number based on information such as the age of housing stock, pipeline rehabilitation program records and other sources.  For example, you could determine that your system began to use copper services in 1940, and thus any home built prior to that date probably originally had a lead service.  Take that number, subtract from it any known lead service replacements, and the remainder is a conservative estimate of how many lead services there may still be in your community. Of course, this will probably lead to your being required to do more replacements in the first year.  The LSRP should then also include a process for more accurately determining the number based on other research and field work or the results the lead service replacement work during the first year.

For the purposes of the mandatory lead service replacement program, the first year begins upon submission of the plan, September 1, 2004. By the end of August 2005, you must have replaced 7% of your existing lead services, and be able to document that work.

2. Communities are only obligated to replace the portion of the lead service they own or control.  Typically this is from the main to the property line, back of curb line or curb stop.  The regulations require that you provide some documentation and support from “relevant legal authorities (e.g. contracts, local ordinances) regarding the portion owned by the system.”  This is particularly important if your community differs from the typical situation.  It is our understanding that given common Massachusetts practice, DEP will only require documentation if you are claiming that you own or control less than the portion from the main to the property line. 

3. If you do not own or control the portion of the service line on private property, and are not directly replacing it at the community’s expense, you must offer to replace the homeowner’s portion at the homeowner’s expense.  This notification must occur at least 45 days prior to the work commencing.  You must be able to document that you have notified each and every affected homeowner.  We have provided a template for a first and second notice to each homeowner, and a template for tracking the various required back and forth contacts with the homeowner.  We will also make a lead education fact sheet available to enclose with the notices. (This will be available on the web shortly.)

The notification to homeowners must explain that if they do not replace their portion of the service line, they may experience a temporary increase in lead levels in their drinking water.  You must also provide them information on measures they can take to minimize that exposure.

Given that lead exposures may increase if only a portion of the service line is replaced, it is important that you make every effort to convince the homeowner to replace their portion.  Some water systems elsewhere have decided to replace both their portion and the homeowners at the water system’s expense.  This is in some ways simpler and involves substantially less paperwork and mandatory interaction with the homeowner, but may involve dealing with restoration of landscaping in some cases.  Some water systems elsewhere have established betterment funds, with the initial expense of the homeowner’s portion being covered by the water system, and paid off by the homeowner over a number of years, at either normal interest rates or at a reduced rate. 

If your community chooses to replace the entire service at community expense, the entire cost is eligible for the Local Pipeline Assistance Program zero interest loans.

4. You must also collect a lead sample from each partially replaced service line within 72 hours of the work.  You must provide the results to the homeowner within 3 days of receiving them.  This should be tracked and documented as well.  MWRA will continue to provide laboratory assistance, and work with you on sampling and laboratory analysis procedures.  The date you collect the sample, the date you receive the results and the date you send the results to the homeowner should be recorded on the tracking sheet along with the lead results.  We have provided sample letters for your use.

This sample is NOT the usual first flush kitchen tap sample!  The sample must be taken of water that has sat stagnant in the lead service for at least 6 and no more than 12 hours.  The regulations require that this be taken by calculating the volume of water in pipes leading from the service to the sample tap used, by tapping directly into the service line, or in a single family home by running the water until there is a significant change in temperature indicating that the service has been reached.  These are difficult samples to collect properly, and you should carefully consider how you or your contractor will accomplish this requirement.  If you replace the entire service, you do not have to take this sample.  This issue has influenced some communities elsewhere in the country to decide to do entire lead service replacements themselves.

Failure to collect these partial service replacement samples may result in non-compliance with the Lead and Copper Rule.  You should document that you have made your best effort to arrange for the homeowner to collect the sample.  This may entail several separate attempts to contact them by phone and letter or dropped off notice.

5. At the end of the year you will need to prepare and submit a Lead Service Line Replacement Report to DEP demonstrating completion of the required 7 % lead service replacements, and compliance with the various notice requirements.  Report should include:

· Summary Table completely filled out.

· Lead results of homes with lead service line replacement.

· Copies of the master letters for first and second notices, along with any other information materials provided to homeowners.

6. You should retain for your records, copies of all notices sent and returned by homeowners, and contractors’ records of the work completed.

Content and format of your Lead Service Replacement Program submission:

Your plan submission must be responsive to each of the requirements of the Lead and Copper Rule listed above.  In addition, it should contain information about sources of funding, anticipated schedules, who will manage the program, and plans for updating or confirming any data, which you are not fully confident about.  You may also want to include information about how you will deal with any lead services replaced in the process of doing pipeline repair work. These can count toward the 7 percent requirements, but do not need to follow precisely all the notification steps.

· Plan Overview and Summary

· Identification of Existing Lead Services

· (Plan for Confirming Number, if unsure)

· Funding Sources

· Anticipated Schedules

· Notification Plan and Tracking Forms

· Water Quality Testing Process

If you have any questions on the required lead service replacement program, please feel free to contact me at 617-788-4303 or smargias@mwra.state.ma.us or Tiffany Tran at 617-788-4334 or Tiffany.Tran@mwra.state.ma.us.  Thank you for your cooperation at accomplishing and documenting this important effort.  

The EPA web site also has materials at http://www.epa.gov/safewater/lcrmr/implement.html.


This memo and all the document and tracking form templates are available for downloading from the MWRA web site at � HYPERLINK " http://www.mwra.com/replacelead/replacelead.htm.





" �� http://www.mwra.com/replacelead/replacelead.htm.





�You should review and customize each form to match your own community’s process, but be sure that you are including all the required information discussed below.





Hard copies of the various templates will be send to you by mail with a copy of this memo, and are available in downloadable electronic form at � HYPERLINK " http://www.mwra.com/replacelead/replacelead.htm





" ��http://www.mwra.com/replacelead/replacelead.htm   


�We will also place any additional useful data or links on that site.





If you see ways to improve any of the document templates, please let us know and we will change the masters on the web site.  Thanks
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